
NOTICE OF MODIFICATION 
ROAD TRAFFIC REGULATION ACT 1984 
LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
(WHALLEY ROAD, CLAYTON-LE-MOORS, HYNDBURN BORUGH) 
(PEDESTRIAN CROSSING) 

 

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that Lancashire County Council proposed to make the above pedestrian 
crossing under Section 23 of the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984, as amended. Following consultation 
carried out between 12 January 2024 and 09 February 2024, it is now intended to modify the proposal as 
titled above, as set out below. 
 
1. Remove the original proposal for a zebra crossing in Whalley Road, Clayton-le-Moors, from a point 

22.5 metres north of its junction with the centreline of Mill Entrance for a distance of 37.38 metres in a 
northerly direction. 

2. Introduce a zebra crossing in Whalley Road, Clayton-le-Moors, from a point 7 metres north of its 
junction with the centreline of Corn Mill Yard for a distance of 37 metres in a southerly direction on the 
northbound carriageway and for a distance of 33 metres in a southerly direction on the southbound 
carriageway. 

 
Statement of Reasons 
Following receipt of feedback after a formal consultation period carried out between 12 January 2024 and 
09 February 2024, it is now intended to modify the proposed zebra crossing on Whalley Road by relocating 
to a more suitable location. 
The purpose of the proposal is to provide safer road crossing facilities as a wider benefit for pedestrians 
who live to the north of the canal bridge and in conjunction with requests for a crossing at this location. 
An informal consultation was carried out with the property frontages between the 18th December 2024 and 
24th January 2025 which received no objections to the revised proposals. 
The proposals are being pursued as part of a Section 278 Agreement under the Highways Act 1980 as 
part of a new housing development on the West side of Whalley Road to improve pedestrian links to the 
east side of Whalley Road 
 
A copy of the relevant notice and plan indicating the location of the crossing may be inspected during 
normal office hours at the offices of the Hyndburn Borough Council, Scaitcliffe House, Ormerod Street, 
Accrington, BB5 0PF and at the offices of The Director of Law and Governance, Lancashire County 
Council, County Hall, Fishergate, Preston, PR1 8XJ, and on Lancashire County Councils Website 
http://www.lancashire.gov.uk/roads-parking-and-travel/roads/roadworks-and-traffic-regulation-
orders/permanent.aspx or scan the QR code below. Any representations or objections (specifying the 
grounds on which they are made) relating to the proposal must be made in writing and should be sent to 
The Director of Law and Governance, Lancashire County Council, P O Box 100, County Hall, Preston PR1 
0LD or by e-mail to tro-consultation@lancashire.gov.uk quoting ref:LSG4/894.17774/AFR before 14 
March 2025. 
 

Heloise MacAndrew, Director of Law and Governance 
14 February 2025
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